
 

 

Seventeenth Church of Christ, Scientist – Chicago  
Wednesday, April 6, 2016 
Subject: Spring Returns 
  
With the returning birds we hear birdsong. As spring returns we hear people singing and 
making music for joy. What, if anything, can singing, birdsong, and music tell us about 
the order of the universe?  These readings explore the theme, “Spring Returns.” 
 
Hymns:   72, 158, 449 (Supplement) 
 
Holy Bible 
 
Ps. 57:7-11 
My heart is fixed, O God, my heart is fixed: I will sing and give praise. 
 
Awake up, my glory; awake, psaltery and harp: I myself will awake early. 
 
I will praise thee, O Lord, among the people: I will sing unto thee among the na-
tions. 
 
For thy mercy is great unto the heavens, and thy truth unto the clouds. 
 
Be thou exalted, O God, above the heavens: let thy glory be above all the earth. 
 
I Sam. 3:1-10,19 
And the child Samuel ministered unto the Lord before Eli. And the word of the 
Lord was precious in those days; there was no open vision. 
 
And it came to pass at that time, when Eli was laid down in his place, and his 
eyes began to wax dim, that he could not see; 
 
And ere the lamp of God went out in the temple of the Lord, where the ark of God 
was, and Samuel was laid down to sleep; 
 
That the Lord called Samuel: and he answered, Here am I. 
 
And he ran unto Eli, and said, Here am I; for thou calledst me. And he said, I 
called not; lie down again. And he went and lay down. 
 
And the Lord called yet again, Samuel. And Samuel arose and went to Eli, and 
said, Here am I; for thou didst call me. And he answered, I called not, my son; lie 
down again. 



 

 

Now Samuel did not yet know the Lord, neither was the word of the Lord yet re-
vealed unto him. 
 
And the Lord called Samuel again the third time. And he arose and went to Eli, 
and said, Here am I; for thou didst call me. And Eli perceived that the Lord had 
called the child. 
 
Therefore Eli said unto Samuel, Go, lie down: and it shall be, if he call thee, that 
thou shalt say, Speak, Lord; for thy servant heareth. So Samuel went and lay 
down in his place. 
 
And the Lord came, and stood, and called as at other times, Samuel, Samuel. 
Then Samuel answered, Speak; for thy servant heareth. 
  
I Chron. 16:23-25,27-29,31-34,36 
Sing unto the Lord, all the earth; shew forth from day to day his salvation. 
 
Declare his glory among the heathen; his marvellous works among all nations. 
 
For great is the Lord, and greatly to be praised: he also is to be feared above all 
gods.  
 
Glory and honour are in his presence; strength and gladness are in his place. 
 
Give unto the Lord, ye kindreds of the people, give unto the Lord glory and 
strength. 
 
Give unto the Lord the glory due unto his name: bring an offering, and come be-
fore him: worship the Lord in the beauty of holiness.  
 
Let the heavens be glad, and let the earth rejoice: and let men say among the 
nations, The Lord reigneth. 
 
Let the sea roar, and the fulness thereof: let the fields rejoice, and all that is 
therein. 
 
Then shall the trees of the wood sing out at the presence of the Lord, because he 
cometh to judge the earth. 
 
O give thanks unto the Lord; for he is good; for his mercy endureth for ever.  
 
Blessed be the Lord God of Israel for ever and ever. And all the people said, 
Amen, and praised the Lord. 



 

 

 
Gen. 5:21-24 
And Enoch lived sixty and five years, and begat Methuselah: 
 
And Enoch walked with God after he begat Methuselah three hundred years, and 
begat sons and daughters: 
 
And all the days of Enoch were three hundred sixty and five years: 
 
And Enoch walked with God: and he was not; for God took him. 
 
Rev. 12:10,12 (to 1st.)   
And I heard a loud voice saying in heaven, Now is come salvation, and strength, 
and the kingdom of our God, and the power of his Christ: for the accuser of our 
brethren is cast down, which accused them before our God day and night.  
 
Therefore rejoice, ye heavens, and ye that dwell in them. 
 
Ps. 33: 1-5 
Rejoice in the Lord, O ye righteous: for praise is comely for the upright. 
 
Praise the Lord with harp: sing unto him with the psaltery and an instrument of 
ten strings. 
 
Sing unto him a new song; play skilfully with a loud noise. 
 
For the word of the Lord is right; and all his works are done in truth. 
 
 
Science and Health with Key to the Scriptures by Mary Baker Eddy 
 
144:30 
It is a question to-day, whether the ancient inspired healers understood the Sci-
ence of Christian healing, or whether they caught its sweet tones, as the natural 
musician catches the tones of harmony, without being able to explain them. So 
divinely imbued were they with the spirit of Science, that the lack of the letter 
could not hinder their work; and that letter, without the spirit, would have made 
void their practice. 
  
vii:27 
Since the author’s discovery of the might of Truth in the treatment of disease as 
well as of sin, her system has been fully tested and has not been found wanting; 
but to reach the heights of Christian Science, man must live in obedience to its 



 

 

divine Principle. To develop the full might of this Science, the discords of corpo-
real sense must yield to the harmony of spiritual sense, even as the science of 
music corrects false tones and gives sweet concord to sound. 
 
121:7 
The Chaldean Wisemen read in the stars the fate of empires and the fortunes of 
men. Though no higher revelation than the horoscope was to them displayed 
upon the empyrean, earth and heaven were bright, and bird and blossom were 
glad in God’s perennial and happy sunshine, golden with Truth. So we have 
goodness and beauty to gladden the heart; but man, left to the hypotheses of 
material sense unexplained by Science, is as the wandering comet or the deso-
late star — “a weary searcher for a viewless home.”  
 
234:4 
Whatever inspires with wisdom, Truth, or Love — be it song, sermon, or Sci-
ence — blesses the human family with crumbs of comfort from Christ’s table, 
feeding the hungry and giving living waters to the thirsty.  
 
255:1-18 
Eternal Truth is changing the universe. As mortals drop off their mental swad-
dling-clothes, thought expands into expression. “Let there be light,” is the perpet-
ual demand of Truth and Love, changing chaos into order and discord into the 
music of the spheres. The mythical human theories of creation, anciently classi-
fied as the higher criticism, sprang from cultured scholars in Rome and in 
Greece, but they afforded no foundation for accurate views of creation by the di-
vine Mind. 
 
Mortal man has made a covenant with his eyes to belittle Deity with human con-
ceptions. In league with material sense, mortals take limited views of all things. 
That God is corporeal or material, no man should affirm. 
 
The human form, or physical finiteness, cannot be made the basis of any true 
idea of the infinite Godhead. Eye hath not seen Spirit, nor hath ear heard His 
voice. 
  
213:16-17 (next page) 
Sound is a mental impression made on mortal belief. The ear does not really 
hear. Divine Science reveals sound as communicated through the senses of 
Soul — through spiritual understanding. 
 
Mozart experienced more than he expressed. The rapture of his grandest sym-
phonies was never heard. He was a musician beyond what the world knew. This 
was even more strikingly true of Beethoven, who was so long hopelessly deaf. 



 

 

Mental melodies and strains of sweetest music supersede conscious sound. Mu-
sic is the rhythm of head and heart. Mortal mind is the harp of many strings, dis-
coursing either discord or harmony according as the hand, which sweeps over it, 
is human or divine. 
 
Before human knowledge dipped to its depths into a false sense of things, — into 
belief in material origins which discard the one Mind and true source of being, — 
it is possible that the impressions from Truth were as distinct as sound, and that 
they came as sound to the primitive prophets. If the medium of hearing is wholly 
spiritual, it is normal and indestructible. 
 
If Enoch’s perception had been confined to the evidence before his material 
senses, he could never have “walked with God,” nor been guided into the dem-
onstration of life eternal. 
 
Adam, represented in the Scriptures as formed from dust, is an object-lesson for 
the human mind. The material senses, like Adam, originate in matter and return 
to dust, — are proved non-intelligent. They go out as they came in, for they are 
still the error, not the truth of being. When it is learned that the spiritual sense, 
and not the material, conveys the impressions of Mind to man, then being will be 
understood and found to be harmonious. 
 
304:16-4 
Harmony is produced by its Principle, is controlled by it and abides with it. Divine 
Principle is the Life of man. Man’s happiness is not, therefore, at the disposal of 
physical sense. Truth is not contaminated by error. Harmony in man is as beauti-
ful as in music, and discord is unnatural, unreal. 
 
The science of music governs tones. If mortals caught harmony through material 
sense, they would lose harmony, if time or accident robbed them of material 
sense. To be master of chords and discords, the science of music must be un-
derstood. Left to the decisions of material sense, music is liable to be misappre-
hended and lost in confusion. Controlled by belief, instead of understanding, mu-
sic is, must be, imperfectly expressed. So man, not understanding the Science of 
being, — thrusting aside his divine Principle as incomprehensible, — is aban-
doned to conjectures, left in the hands of ignorance, placed at the disposal of il-
lusions, subjected to material sense which is discord. A discontented, discordant 
mortal is no more a man than discord is music. 
 
219: 23-21 (next page) 
We may hear a sweet melody, and yet misunderstand the science that governs 
it. Those who are healed through metaphysical Science, not comprehending the 
Principle of the cure, may misunderstand it, and impute their recovery to change 



 

 

of air or diet, not rendering to God the honor due to Him alone. Entire immunity 
from the belief in sin, suffering, and death may not be reached at this period, but 
we may look for an abatement of these evils; and this scientific beginning is in 
the right direction. 
 
We hear it said: “I exercise daily in the open air. I take cold baths, in order to 
overcome a predisposition to take cold; and yet I have continual colds, catarrh, 
and cough.” Such admissions ought to open people’s eyes to the inefficacy of 
material hygiene, and induce sufferers to look in other directions for cause and 
cure. 
 
Instinct is better than misguided reason, as even nature declares. The violet lifts 
her blue eye to greet the early spring. The leaves clap their hands as nature’s un-
tired worshippers. The snowbird sings and soars amid the blasts; he has no ca-
tarrh from wet feet, and procures a summer residence with more ease than a na-
bob. The atmosphere of the earth, kinder than the atmosphere of mortal mind, 
leaves catarrh to the latter. Colds, coughs, and contagion are engendered solely 
by human theories. 
 
Mortal mind produces its own phenomena, and then charges them to something 
else, — like a kitten glancing into the mirror at itself and thinking it sees another 
kitten. 
 
276:12 
The realization that all inharmony is unreal brings objects and thoughts into hu-
man view in their true light, and presents them as beautiful and immortal. Har-
mony in man is as real and immortal as in music. Discord is unreal and mortal. 
 
199:32 
When Homer sang of the Grecian gods, Olympus was dark, but through his 
verse the gods became alive in a nation’s belief. Pagan worship began with mus-
cularity, but the law of Sinai lifted thought into the song of David. Moses ad-
vanced a nation to the worship of God in Spirit instead of matter, and illustrated 
the grand human capacities of being bestowed by immortal Mind. 
 
261:21 
Detach sense from the body, or matter, which is only a form of human belief, and 
you may learn the meaning of God, or good, and the nature of the immutable and 
immortal. Breaking away from the mutations of time and sense, you will neither 
lose the solid objects and ends of life nor your own identity. Fixing your gaze on 
the realities supernal, you will rise to the spiritual consciousness of being, even 
as the bird which has burst from the egg and preens its wings for a skyward 
flight. 



 

 

 
195:11-18 
The point for each one to decide is, whether it is mortal mind or immortal Mind 
that is causative. We should forsake the basis of matter for metaphysical Science 
and its divine Principle. 
 
Whatever furnishes the semblance of an idea governed by its Principle, furnishes 
food for thought. Through astronomy, natural history, chemistry, music, mathe-
matics, thought passes naturally from effect back to cause. 
  
81:17 
Man in the likeness of God as revealed in Science cannot help being immortal. 
Though the grass seemeth to wither and the flower to fade, they reappear. Erase 
the figures which express number, silence the tones of music, give to the worms 
the body called man, and yet the producing, governing, divine Principle lives 
on, — in the case of man as truly as in the case of numbers and of music, —
 despite the so-called laws of matter, which define man as mortal. Though the in-
harmony resulting from material sense hides the harmony of Science, inharmony 
cannot destroy the divine Principle of Science. In Science, man’s immortality de-
pends upon that of God, good, and follows as a necessary consequence of the 
immortality of good. 
  
568:24-14 
For victory over a single sin, we give thanks and magnify the Lord of Hosts. What 
shall we say of the mighty conquest over all sin? A louder song, sweeter than 
has ever before reached high heaven, now rises clearer and nearer to the great 
heart of Christ; for the accuser is not there, and Love sends forth her primal and 
everlasting strain. Self-abnegation, by which we lay down all for Truth, or Christ, 
in our warfare against error, is a rule in Christian Science. This rule clearly inter-
prets God as divine Principle, — as Life, represented by the Father; as Truth, rep-
resented by the Son; as Love, represented by the Mother. Every mortal at some 
period, here or hereafter, must grapple with and overcome the mortal belief in a 
power opposed to God. 
 
The Scripture, “Thou hast been faithful over a few things, I will make thee ruler 
over many,” is literally fulfilled, when we are conscious of the supremacy of Truth, 
by which the nothingness of error is seen; and we know that the nothingness of 
error is in proportion to its wickedness. He that touches the hem of Christ’s robe 
and masters his mortal beliefs, animality, and hate, rejoices in the proof of heal-
ing, — in a sweet and certain sense that God is Love. 
 
 
 



 

 

26:19-32 
A musician demonstrates the beauty of the music he teaches in order to show 
the learner the way by practice as well as precept. Jesus’ teaching and practice 
of Truth involved such a sacrifice as makes us admit its Principle to be Love. This 
was the precious import of our Master’s sinless career and of his demonstration 
of power over death. He proved by his deeds that Christian Science destroys 
sickness, sin, and death. 
 
Our Master taught no mere theory, doctrine, or belief. It was the divine Principle 
of all real being which he taught and practised. His proof of Christianity was no 
form or system of religion and worship, but Christian Science, working out the 
harmony of Life and Love. 
 


